
March 2023

Georges River Presbytery News

A message from the Presbytery Chair

Malo e lelei and greetings to you all as we continue the journey through Lent leading up to Easter.

I am your nominated Acting Co-Chairperson and as mentioned at the last GRP meeting together with 
Ruth Fyfe we will act as Co-Chairpersons for our presbytery until a chairperson is nominated. 

We thank Reverend Simon Lee for his leadership, fellowship and companionship over the years and 
pray for god’s blessings, grace and guidance to continue as he continues his journey to another 
church. Together with the current presbytery team they have laid a solid foundation for us to 
leverage on and work on achieving god’s mission for god’s church and god’s people.

I am a youngish (43) Tongan father of 3 and worship at Hurstville City Uniting Church. I was 
reminded at our morning tea this week that the GRP team exist to serve you our congregations to 
help you walk into and fulfil god’s mission. This might be an obvious point to most of you, however, I 
will use it as an anchor when working with your GRP team and committees.

I am honoured to be here to serve you and welcome the responsibility that comes it.

‘Ofa atu to you all

Siakumi Malcolm Tangi

GRP Presbytery Chair

Notes from the Mission and Leadership Presbytery 
Minister 

“Georges River Presbytery exists to see healthy growing congregations within the Presbytery who 
will be known for passionately pursuing the mission of Jesus.”  (GRP vision statement)

We welcome our new staff members to the office: Rev Steve Aynsley (Pastoral Relations Presbytery 
Minister) and Cassandra Eccleston (Emerging Gen Leader). After two years of looking, we have finally 
inducted Steve to the position of PR Minister. Steve brings vast experience, wisdom, and fresh ideas 
to our Presbytery. 

Cassy is a Presbytery appointed Emerging Generation leader based in Rockdale Uniting Church. Part 
of her role is to assist Living Streams in Christ (LSiC), lead and build a cohort of young leaders in our 

 

Host an IGNITE Service
Participate
Be a part of worship, music ministry or perform
Share your testimony or personal stories

The IGNITE Team welcomes churches of the Georges

River Presbytery to encourage your young people to
join us each month. There are also several ways your
church can be involved, please contact our team if
you would like to: 

A COLLABORATION BETWEEN BETWEEN BRIGHTON LE-SANDS,  CARLTON-RAMSGATE & HURSTVILLE CITY
UNITING CHURCHES
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Presbytery. Her work is central to our Presbytery’s vision of ‘growing young’ and ‘intercultural’. It 
also aligns with NSWACT Synod’s future direction priorities of growing in numbers, discipleship, 
relationships, and impact. 

Cassy was commissioned together with two other Emerging Gen workers, Benjie Asomaning and 
Jane Guizhen Su, both based in Canterbury Bankstown UC. Both are part time positions working 
together with young people; Jane engaging students at a new Western Sydney University campus in 
Bankstown, and Benjie is continuing his youth ministry but assisting other emerging Gen ministries 
around the Canterbury-Bankstown zone. 

One of the core values of our MVSP is ‘collaboration’. Our Presbytery is supporting congregations 
within their geographical zones to meet, share and collaborate in God’s mission. Some zones are 
working well meeting with regular informal meetings, shared events, etcetera, others are still in 
their early stages. I encourage ministers and leaders to reach out to one another and share in 
conversations about how best to work together and support one another’s ministries. Contact me 
for more information on congregations and zone collaborations.

After a slow start for the year Living Streams in Christ (LSiC) are looking to pick up the momentum 
with the support of the new Emerging Gen Leader and cohort. Strategies around structures and 
priorities are being explored. We encourage our congregations to pray and support the young 
people in our Presbytery. 

A great example is a collaboration between youth leaders and mentors of Brighton Le-sands, 
Carlton-Ramsgate, and Hurstville City. Out of their engagement ‘Ignite’ was initiated, a joint rotating 
evening worship services targeting youth and young adults, but also open to all ages. Their first two 
‘Ignite’ events this year were very successful. The third is planned for April, to be hosted by 
Hurstville City UC.  

Equipping local lay leaders for mission is also a priority for our Presbytery. Our mission, vision, and 
strategic plan (MVSP) outlined its 2020 – 2025 missional priorities. One of the priorities is building ‘a 
culture of leadership and leadership development that seeks to provide best practice in our 
partnership in God’s mission.’  Training and mentoring programs across Presbytery and within 
congregations is essential to achieving our missional aspirations outlined in the MVSP. Moreover, 
with many of our current Ministers on part time placements and those who are on 100% scaling 
down due to financial struggles, we are to intentionally develop a missional strategy to train and 
build capacity of every member beginning with lay leaders. This strategy aims to identify, invite, and 
develop new leaders while refreshing and redevelop capacity of the current ones.  

As part of this core commitment, we look to host our first Mission Possible Presbytery gathering on 
the 22nd of April on Lay Leadership Ministry but with a special focus on worship leading and 
preaching. It will take place at Jannali UC, 9.30am to 12noon. 

I encourage lay leaders, current and potential worship leaders to attend the gathering. Intentionally 
seek out young adults and encourage them to join the journey.

To the glory of God. 

Rev Dr Matagi J Vilitama
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A message from the Georges River Presbytery Pastoral 
Relations Presbytery Minister

'Can these bones live?’

This week, the lectionary provides the well-known story of the valley of dry bones, and Ezekiel’s role 
in speaking God’s Word to bring new life. (Ezekiel 37: 1-14)

The vivid imagery of dry bones – and “very many” of them – is a confronting one. It is not just that 
the bodies have died; but that decay, decomposition and scorching sun have all had their way, 
leaving only dry skeletons. Whatever life the bones represent, it was a long-time ago.

Was this how the people of Israel felt whilst in exile? Did they feel cut off and completely dead to 
their identity, which was so closely tied to their homeland? Perhaps the dry bones represented not 
only that Israel had been defeated militarily and the population moved against their will, but all the 
impossible steps that would be required to undo that national disaster.

As leaders and members of our congregations across the Presbytery, where might we find ourselves 
in this story?

· We can be like Ezekiel at the beginning of the vision, feeling overwhelmed as we are 
confronted by death. The Church faces nothing of the desolation that those exiles 
experienced, but it certainly is a time of struggle and decline for many congregations. 
However, we should not condemn ourselves as if this is something unique to the church. 
Similar decline is being experienced across political parties, unions, service and sporting 
clubs and almost any organisation based on formal membership. We are in the midst of a 
profound societal shift that perhaps only occurs every 500 years1. A successful response will 
not involve blame on how we got here or who has failed, but an honest engagement with 
the new present in which we find ourselves and an openness to a fresh future.

· Perhaps, like Ezekiel, we hear whispers of new life as we entertain the question “Can these 
bones live?” Maybe we look at our out-of-date buildings, our battered budgets and even our 
tired people and begin to see what’s possible rather than decry once more what we can no 
longer do. Maybe we put to death grand hopes of returning to a former glory and instead 
embrace a more modest, but faithful future. Maybe we imagine what could come to life if 
we engaged with our church neighbours and worked together rather than in competition. As 
I picture the scene Ezekiel describes, I imagine the Lord’s question pulling up Ezekiel with a 
jolt. New possibility floods his soul. Perhaps an alternate future is possible? Such holy 
wondering is the genesis of new life.

1 For example, see The Great Emergence, by Phyllis Tickle. Published by Baker Books
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· Or maybe, with Ezekiel, we are finding ourselves proclaiming new life; talking to bones, as it 
were. We may not understand it all. We may not quite know where it is all heading, or what 
the future will look like exactly, but we are stepping out in faith, trusting that God knows 
what God is doing. And yes, we may play a role in rearranging the bones of property-use or 
even adding some sinews by developing a mission plan, but we know that true life only 
comes from the Spirit of God.

You may find other points of connection in this strange and confronting story, but surely the purpose 
of this text is to help us know that at times of death – in all its forms – the Lord of life is acting to 
revive and restore the people of God, according to the divine purposes and plans.

May we meditate on the Lord’s provocative question, “Can these bones live?”

May stories of new green shoots in the life of the church, encourage our hearts.

And may hope fill our cynical souls.

Grace and peace,

Rev Steve Aynsley

Pastoral Relations Minister

Good News Stories

Mortdale Drop-in Centre and Op Shop supports Wesley 
Mission

Each year for many years now, a group of mainly ladies, offer cups of tea and a friendly ear to 
passers-by.  At the same time, those in need can pick up some quality clothing and other essential 
household goods at a very affordable price.  With the proceeds made from sales, the volunteers wish 
to support outreaches in 3 areas:  locally, Australia-wide and overseas. To that end one-third of last 
year’s profits will be used towards getting Defibrillators into as many GRP Congregations as possible. 
Another third went towards supporting Lebanese refugees – see Bankstown’s fundraising event 
below. The remainder was donated to Wesley Mission - read their letter of thanks.  A big shout out 
to those volunteers at Mortdale who give their time so freely and willingly.

You can find the shop at 18 Morts Road, Mortdale from about 9:30 to pm on Tuesdays, Thursdays, 
Fridays and Saturdays.
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Presbytery Events… Were you there?

What is IGNITE? 
An initiative developed through the building of 
relationships, with the mindset of growing young 
on the foundation of God's love.  IGNITE is a 
rotating evening service, held monthly, targeted 
to Youth and Young Adults, but open to all ages. 
IGNITE was created through a collaboration 
between Brighton Le-Sands (BLSUC), Carlton-
Ramsgate (CRUC) & Hurstville City (HCUC) 
Uniting Churches Youth Leaders and mentors.

IGNITE takes place
IGNITE was launched with the first service taking 
place on Sunday, 19th February. Hosted at CRUC, 
the Worship Service was led by Real Force Youth of 
HCUC and the Music ministry led by the youth of 
BLSUC. It was a true blessing to be joined by 
members of each congregation as well as visitors 
from Bexley UC, Punchbowl UC, Kirrawee 
Community Church and Leopote Tonga Parish. The 
theme was "Are you ready to IGNITE", encouraging 
all to prepare themselves with the full armour of 
God and IGNITE or reignite God’s love and mission within their hearts.

How can you IGNITE?
The IGNITE Team welcomes churches of the Georges River Presbytery to encourage your young people to join 
us each month. There are also several ways your church can be involved, please contact our team if you would 
like to:

 Host an IGNITE Service
 Be a part of worship, music ministry or perform

 Participate
 Share your testimony or personal stories

YOUTH & YOUNG ADULTS GATHERING
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Bankstown District Uniting Church - Social Activity Team

We were able to organize a concert with Loosely Woven Band to support our Youth mission Trip to 
Lebanon/ Refugee Camps 12-24 July 2023

On Sunday 19th February 2023, we had such a wonderful fundraising Concert at the church in 
Bankstown / We raised $1713.20                         

Big Thanks to Loosely Woven Band, Thanks to the Members of BDUC and other Congregations for 
your support and prayer.  

If you like to support the refugee Camps, feel free to contact us : bunitingchurch@hotmail.com  or 
call us on 02 9790 1810

Electronic Transfer : 

Acc Name : Bankstown District UCA 

BSB : 634634 

Acc: 100017777

Thankyou and God bless you

Jeanette Stephan 

Social Activity Team

mailto:bunitingchurch@hotmail.com
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REPORT OF Bexley Uniting Church (BUC) FOOD 
COMMUNITY - COOKING DEMONSTRATIION SESSION 
(This is the first of a monthly session that will be held every last Saturday of the month)

DATE:- 25TH FEBRUARY 2023.

TIME:  3.30 P.M. FOR 4.00 P.M. – 6.00 P.M.

PROGRAM:

1) ADOBO CHICKEN – ROLANDO PEREYRA aka ROLLY
Staple Filipino dish.
Ingredients:  chicken, bay leaves, pepper, garlic, dark soy sauce, coconut vinegar or cane 
vinegar, lemon (optional) adds a little citrusy flavour.

Marinate chicken with soy sauce and garlic (2 hours or longer), infuse oil with garlic on a hot 
pan, and lightly brown chicken. Mix all the ingredients together with marinade sauce. Put 
the vinegar last (1/2 cup)
Use any chicken part when cooking this dish. The common parts that I use are thigh, 
drumstick and breast
Dark soy sauce is common, but you may use any kind of soy sauce. Coconut aminos will also 
work, so is white vinegar. Garlic adds to the flavour, use as many as you prefer.
Chili flakes, fresh chilli or chilli oil to taste.

Transfer chicken into a pot.  Add the sauces:  coconut vinegar, soya sauce, pepper, salt and a 
little chilli powder (optional)
Stew for half an hour and serve.

2) VEGETARIAN DOLMA – VIAN KHAMIS
Assyrian favourite
Ingredients: 1 jar Grape Vine leaves, ½ cup Basmati long grain rice, ½ cup dry parsley, 3 
tablespoons tomato paste, ¼ cup light olive oil, 1 tablespoon chilli powder, 1 teaspoon salt, 
½ teaspoon black pepper, 2 small eggplants, 2 capsicums, 2 hot peppers, 2 onion, 2 
tomatoes, 1 large eggplant
Juice ingredients: ¼ cup light olive oil, 3 tablespoons tomato paste, 1 teaspoon citric acid, 1 
teaspoon salt, 4 cups boiling water.

Soak the rice in water for ½ an hour, soak vine leaves in warm water to remove the vinegar, 
heat olive oil in a saucepan until hot; slice the eggplant and lay at the bottom of a large pot; 
dice the onion and eggplant; scoop the insides of the tomatoes, dice and place in the 
mixture; scoop the peppers & eggplants and remove the inside; place the rice, parsley, oil, 
chilli powder, salt, black pepper, tomato paste and mix together; place a teaspoon of the 
mixture on a vine leaf and close; place all the vine leaves and vegetables in a pot, mix all the 
juice ingredients together and pour on the dolma; place on high heat for 10-15 minutes then 
simmer on low for 1 hour. Ready to serve.
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3) MANGO PUDDING – MELODY (TABLETENNIS GROUP)
Ingredient:  Aeroplane mango pudding mix (2 boxes), light carnation milk, 2 mangoes cut 
into small cubes.
Boil hot water (250gm), add to mango pudding mix, stir until cool, then add 250gm cold 
water, stirring all the time.  Then add mango cubes, stir, add carnation milk and stir.  Pour 
into jelly mould and cool in fridge for a couple of hours.

4) VEGETARIAN KOREAN PANCAKE – NANCY (PYOUNGGANG GROUP)
Ingredients:  vegetables sliced – carrot, cabbage, capsicum, zucchini, plain flour.
Add water with flour to form thick mixture, add vegetables.  
Fry pancake mix in frying pan, serve when brown.

It was a most successful activity and with about 30 participants.  After the demonstrations, 
everybody joined in the food tasting. 

Recorded by:

Glor Wong

Bexley Uniting Church Member 
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Events coming up…

Synod Nominations are due NOW! 
Contact your minister or the GRP Office admin.grp@nswact.uca.org.au 9579 4682. 

Presbytery Workshop 5 April 
 “Why your Congregation Needs a Presbytery Rep”
4:30 to 6pm by Zoom
Contact the office: admin.grp@nswact.uca.org.au 02 9579 4682 to particiapte.

QWhat is a Presbytery Representative?
QWhat does a Presbytery Rep do?
QIs you Congregation missing out?

mailto:admin.grp@nswact.uca.org.au
mailto:admin.grp@nswact.uca.org.au
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Mission Possible 1: 22 April 23

Developing Leaders in your Congregation

Many congregations are struggling to do mission without a fulltime Ministry Agent. To enable 
effective ministry and mission in our congregations, GRP commits to develop missional leadership 
through intentional training and support. 

GRP will be holding Mission Possible 1: Developing Leaders in your Congregation

When: 22nd April 2023

Venue: Jannali UC

Time: 9am-12noon

Who: Ministers, Lay Leaders, Worship Leaders are invited to attend and participate

Contact: GRP Office
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Combined Easter Celebration at Rockdale Town Hall
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The Annual Women In Ministry Retreat - Kincumber 
South, NSW

You are invited to give yourself time for Rest, Nurture, Spirituality & Community to be facilitated by 
Susanna Pain. Don't delay, register now!

Four-day Retreat:

Monday, 15 May – Thursday, 18 May 2023

WHO IS THE RETREAT FOR?

This retreat has been designed specifically for women in active ministry roles including Pastors, 
Deacons, Ministers of the Word & other specified ministry roles.

WHERE IS IT?

This four-day retreat, 15-18 May 2023, will be hosted at the beautiful:

St Joseph’s Spirituality and Education Centre,

8 Humphreys Road, Kincumber South.

OUR FACILITATOR - SUSANNA PAIN

Susanna is an experienced spiritual director and a life member of the Australian Network for 
Spiritual Direction. She is co-founder and Life Member of InterPlay Australia. Susanna works part 
time as Senior Associate: Community, Spiritual Care and the Arts at Benedictus Contemplative 
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Church in Canberra, alongside spiritual direction, supervision, and leading retreats, InterPlay 
Workshops and contemplative quiet days.

TIMES / DATES

Arrive –    2 p.m.   Monday, 15 May

Depart – 12 noon  Thursday, 18 May

COST

This year's discounted price of $399 per person includes: accommodation, linen & meals.

WHY ATTEND?

Be inspired as we listen and wonder together.  Grow friendships and collegial networks as we spend 
time noticing and celebrating what God is doing in our lives and in the lives of the people with whom 
we serve.  Make space and be refreshed.

REGISTRATION

$399 per person.  Register Here (via Eventbrite).

For more information, retreat enquiries and registration:

E-mail: umeinfo@nswact.uca.org.au

Ph:  02 8838 8912
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Discussion on the Voice

20 May at Revesby UC, 219 The River Road REVESBY
10 am-12 noon 
Nathan Tyler, Director First Peoples Strategy and Engagement from the Synod Office will share with 
us about why "The Voice" is important for our First Peoples, not only in terms of their present and 
future in this country, but also in terms of how they understand it as part of the journeying together 
with the rest of us later-comers towards the type of society we want in this land. 

Please come along to listen and share; to ask questions and hear answers.

PreachFest 2023

The Synod of NSW & ACT and the Synod of VicTas are thrilled to announce PreachFest is back 
in 2023!
Running from 1-3 November 2023 in venues in Sydney and Melbourne, and 
online, PreachFest is a 3-day festival created to inspire and enliven the craft, art and 
vocation of preaching across churches in Australia. You can find out more by visiting the 
Preachfest website, and reading our latest Insights article.

https://ume.nswact.uca.org.au/calendar/preachfest-2023/
https://www.insights.uca.org.au/preachfest-returns-in-2023/
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Tickets to PreachFest will go on sale shortly after Easter, and speakers will be announced 
soon. In the meantime, we encourage you to sign up to the Preachfest mailing list to keep 
up to date with the latest information, including speakers, event information and special 
early bird ticket prices!

We ask that you please help spread the word by sharing the attached advertisement in your 
Presbytery newsletters, social media channels and with your Congregation contacts.

If you have any questions about Preachfest 2023, please reach out to us at 
PreachFest@nswact.uca.org.au.

GRP Meeting Dates

 GRP will be holding Mission Possible 1: Developing Leaders in your Congregation 

When: 22nd April 2023 

Venue: Jannali UC 

Time: 9am-12noon

Presbytery Meeting/Events: 
Tuesday 15 August 2023

Tuesday 21 November 2023

Standing Committee:
Held on the second Tuesday each month at 4:30 pm at the Presbytery Office or by Zoom.

Pastoral Relations Committee: 
Meets on the 1st Tuesday each month at 4:30 pm at the Presbytery Office or by Zoom.

Property Committee:
Held on the last Tuesday each month at 4.30pm at the Presbytery Office or by Zoom.

Mission and Strategy Committee:
Held on the 1st Thursday each month at 6.30pm for 7pm Devotions at Presbytery Office or by Zoom.

https://forms.office.com/Pages/ResponsePage.aspx?id=969eTL0O6UOKElyQRjGvKQxVCmfGA0tAj6xFg9JzYp9URDVFUk82RTNPMEpHN1FOUUw1SDBCTVdOQi4u
mailto:PreachFest@nswact.uca.org.au

